



No. 3882 | JANUARY 6, 2025

# China 2035: Three Scenarios for China's Nuclear Program

Andrew J. Harding, Madelyn Heaston, and Robert Peters

#### **KEY TAKEAWAYS**

China is the fastest-growing nuclear power on the planet.

The United States can maintain a safe nuclear environment by rebuilding American nuclear forces to a level capable of deterring China.

If the United States does not build the deterrent it needs, it risks falling behind Russia and China as nuclear powers.

hina is in the midst of a "breathtaking" nuclear breakout and has rapidly become the fastest-growing nuclear power on the planet, currently producing 100 new nuclear weapons per year.<sup>1</sup> This nuclear breakout is a departure from China's half-century-long policy of "minimal deterrence," posture, wherein it maintained approximately 200 nuclear weapons and a firm "no first use" declaratory policy.<sup>2</sup> As the United States struggles to replace its aging nuclear arsenal,<sup>3</sup> the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) is increasing production, modernization, and expansion of expanding its nuclear arsenal as part of its goal to achieve a "world-class" military by 2049.<sup>4</sup>

If China achieves nuclear parity with the United States, what could China's ultimate nuclear ambitions be? Building off a June 2024 *Backgrounder* that argued that China likely seeks nuclear *advantage*, rather than nuclear *parity*,<sup>5</sup> this report examines three possible

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at https://report.heritage.org/bg3882

The Heritage Foundation | 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE | Washington, DC 20002 | (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

futures for China's nuclear program post-2035.<sup>6</sup> The authors refer to 2035 because it is when the U.S. Department of Defense (DOD) roughly estimates that China's operationally deployed nuclear arsenal will reach numeric parity with that of the United States.<sup>7</sup>

The three scenarios are ones in which China (1) achieves and accepts nuclear parity with the United States, (2) achieves and accepts nuclear advantage over the United States, (3) achieves nuclear primacy over both the United States and Russia. This report analyzes the potential rationales and force structures of each scenario before proposing policy recommendations to safeguard the American homeland.

## The Action-Reaction Theory

There are a wide variety of theories among academics and political theorists that paint nuclear weapons in either a very positive or negative light. One of the most common theories discussed and argued is the action-reaction theory, which deals with strategic arms races and stockpiling.

The action-reaction theory posits that actions from one state initiate reciprocal actions from those of their rivals. This theory suggests that a tit-for-tat process leads to a rapid buildup of armaments, weapons, and geopolitical tensions. Although the theory has been historically disproven,<sup>8</sup> some in the nuclear disarmament and arms control communities use it to illustrate the dangers of stockpiling nuclear weapons and blame "arms races" on great powers.<sup>9</sup> For example, in the 1970s, the United States slowed its nuclear expansion and shrank its strategic nuclear arsenal in favor of more advanced and long-range precision weapons.<sup>10</sup> Nonetheless, the Soviet Union continued to stockpile nuclear weapons. If the action-reaction theory were plausible, one would have expected that the Soviet Union would not expand its nuclear arsenal.

Another example involves the great powers and China during the Cold War. When the United States and Russia built up their nuclear arsenals to staggering heights, China refrained from building past a state of minimal deterrence. For the purposes of this *Backgrounder*, minimal deterrence is a strategy of a state that maintains a nuclear arsenal size that is limited to the fewest number of survivable nuclear weapons sufficient to inflict unacceptable damage to a potential adversary such that said adversary would be deterred from carrying out strategic attacks on the state in question. Such a posture generally requires 100–200 operationally deployed nuclear warheads.<sup>11</sup> Until 2020, this was the posture maintained by China, which for decades fielded about 200 warheads despite Russia's thousands of strategic nuclear warheads—and the nuclear and conventional superiority of the United States. Nonetheless, persistent belief in action-reaction has led to an overall misunderstanding of arms buildups and the relationship between military procurement and strategic rivalry.<sup>12</sup> Indeed, if the action-reaction theory held, one would assume that the current Chinese nuclear breakout would be in response to an American or Russian nuclear breakout—and that it would not start when the United States is seeking further reductions in nuclear arsenals or when nuclear arsenals are at their lowest levels in half a century.<sup>13</sup>

## A Tale of Two Arsenals

In 1964, after nearly 10 years of development, China produced its first atomic bomb and completed a successful nuclear test. The Chinese nuclear stockpile remained low until the early 2020s, when production began to dramatically rise.<sup>14</sup> The past decade has seen a dramatic rise in China's nuclear arsenal and plans for modernization.<sup>15</sup>

In 2016, General Secretary Xi Jinping introduced the CCP's plan for "achieving the goal of a strong army, building a world-class military."<sup>16</sup> This goal aims for the complete multifaceted modernization of CCP's military force through advanced military thinking, real-time intelligence surveil-lance capability, seamless command-and-control systems, advanced and integrated firepower strike capacity, and updated weapons platforms.<sup>17</sup> This plan is intended to be realized by 2049—the 100th anniversary of the People's Republic of China. Successful execution of Xi's vision would support regional hegemony by 2049.<sup>18</sup>

In 2023, DOD estimated that by 2030, China will likely have over 1,000 operational nuclear weapons.<sup>19</sup> Additionally, in 2022, three new solid-propellant silo fields were completed with an estimated 300 new intercontinental ballistic missile (ICBM) silos. DOD also reported that "this project and the expansion of China's liquid-propellant silo force is meant to increase the peacetime readiness of its nuclear force by moving to a launch-on-warning (LOW) posture."<sup>20</sup> Some of these silos may house nuclear weapons, while others may be left strategically empty to disguise the true ICBM silos.

In harsh contrast, the United States is still struggling to renovate and replace its own aging arsenal. The Minuteman missile projects of the 1960s thrived off ICBMs designed with relatively short lives, allowing for continual technological advancement and training of new nuclear engineers, all while keeping production active. The U.S. Air Force, which was supposed to retire the Minuteman III in the 1980s, has instead conducted missile "life extensions" for decades.<sup>21</sup> The Sentinel missile, meant to replace the Minuteman III, is so far over budget and behind schedule that it triggered DOD

to certify that it is a critical defense program that must be maintained—due in large part to the fact that the Minuteman III can no longer be life-extended.<sup>22</sup> Similarly, the United States is struggling to build the first new nuclear warheads since the end of the Cold War.<sup>23</sup>

The United States intends to invest up to \$1.5 trillion to modernize the nuclear triad over the next 30 years.<sup>24</sup> This program accounts for "a new class of ballistic missile submarines, a new set of silo-based [ICBMs], a new nuclear cruise missile, a modified gravity bomb, a new stealthy long-range strike bomber, and accompanying warheads (with modified or new warhead pits) for each delivery system."<sup>25</sup> However, DOD is struggling with cost and schedule overruns in all aspects of its nuclear modernization program, including the Sentinel program,<sup>26</sup> production delays in the *Columbia*-class ballistic missile submarine program,<sup>27</sup> and a lack of infrastructure to produce essential elements of a nuclear program, such as plutonium pits.<sup>28</sup>

## China 2035: Three Possible Paths

As previously noted, the year 2035 represents when China will likely reach parity with the United States in operationally deployed nuclear weapons. The first scenario hypothesizes a world in which China achieves and accepts nuclear parity with the United States. The second scenario examines a world in which China achieves and accepts nuclear advantage over the United States. The third scenario is one in which China achieves nuclear primacy over both the United States and Russia. For the purposes of this exercise, this *Backgrounder* fiats China achieving each of these scenarios, though it does consider the plausibility of each scenario.

## Scenario 1: China Achieves and Accepts Nuclear Parity with the United States

In the first scenario, China has updated and grown its nuclear arsenal to include roughly 1,500 strategic nuclear weapons, including 200 non-strategic nuclear weapons (NSNW)—comparable to the United States.<sup>29</sup> China's primary motivators to seek and accept nuclear parity is to dominate the East Asia to reassert their historic role as a regional hegemon and deny the United States from exerting force into the region.

**Arsenal and Forces.** In this scenario, China would field an operationally deployed nuclear arsenal that is arrayed on a variety of missiles, bombers, and submarines. While the exact force mix would be unknown, China would likely expand its arsenal in a way that resembles its existing posture

and force mix, but likely with a heavier emphasis on a credible sea-based deterrent—ICBMs on ballistic missile submarines and a small but capable force of strategic, nuclear-capable bombers.

The 2021 discovery of hundreds of new ICBM silos in China's western desert indicated that China intends to maintain a robust silo-based ICBM capability.30 At the same time, its investment in modernized road-mobile DF-41 ICBMs indicates that it seeks some diversity within its land-based leg of the triad.<sup>31</sup> The Department of Defense estimates that China will expand its reliance on ballistic missile submarines, with an estimated six to eight ballistic missile submarine capable of carrying up to 12 missiles with multiple independent reentry vehicles.<sup>32</sup> Meanwhile, China will augment its nuclear-capable bomber force with the H-20 "stealth" bomber, a sub-sonic stealth bomber capable of carrying nuclear missiles or gravity bombs.<sup>33</sup> At the same time, China will field a modest but highly capable number of theater-range, low yield land-attack and anti-ship missiles.<sup>34</sup> In this scenario, China would field roughly 400 warheads on silo-based ICBMs, 200 warheads on road-mobile ICBMs, 600 warheads on ballistic missile submarines, and 300 warheads deliverable from strategic bombers, with another 200 warheads on theater-range land-attack and anti-ship missiles.

**Rationale.** There is a broad consensus within the United States that China seeks to establish regional—and global—hegemony.<sup>35</sup> Asia is broadly considered to be a bipolar order, with the United States and China competing for influence. States such as Japan and South Korea do not single-handedly challenge Chinese hegemony. India's rise and interest in multipolarity offers an interesting injection to Asian hegemony, but at this time, China possesses comparatively stronger influence to achieve its national interests in Asia.

The ultimate guarantee the United States provides to Asian treaty allies<sup>36</sup> is its nuclear deterrent—meaning that, should any U.S. treaty ally in Asia comes under strategic attack by, say, China or North Korea, the United States is prepared and willing to defend its allies with its nuclear arsenal. Should China achieve nuclear parity with the United States, then it can successfully match—and challenge—U.S. nuclear responses in Asia, thereby either decreasing the overall deterrence value of America's nuclear arsenal or increasing the overall cost that the United States could incur in the event of a nuclear response. Therefore, Asian states may be pushed into a stronger, more influential Chinese sphere of influence out of fear and tolerate additional Chinese military incursions.

Additionally, achieving nuclear parity could complicate U.S. efforts for exercising force in the region. Beginning in the 2020s, China's nuclear doctrine of *minimum deterrence* has shifted to *limited deterrence*. For the

purposes of this backgrounder, limited deterrence refers to a capability to deter adversary theater nuclear employment in addition to a strategic attack on one's homeland. That is, if a minimal deterrent focuses on fielding capabilities designed to deter an adversary from conducting a strategic attack on one's homeland, a limited deterrence posture includes theater nuclear forces that are optimized to deter a strategic attack on an ally.<sup>37</sup> This shift allows China to continue nuclear weapon production or easily move its force posture to a place of more active deterrence.<sup>38</sup> It grants China more flexible options in how it could respond to an Indo-Pacific contingency and allows China to feel more confident escalating during a conflict (or crisis) because it may believe that its own nuclear deterrent against the United States is more credible. Such confidence would translate into China becoming more aggressive in its actions against the Philippines, Japan, South Korea, and, ultimately, the United States.

#### Scenario 2: China Achieves Nuclear Advantage over the United States

Under this scenario, China has produced 1,550 strategic weapons and 2,000 NSNW—a rough numeric parity with Russia. China's primary motivators for achieving nuclear advantage are to match the United States as a global nuclear power and better project power in an even greater global and decisive manner.

**Arsenal and Forces.** In this scenario, China would field roughly 400 warheads on silo-based ICBMs, 200 warheads on road-mobile ICBMs, 600 warheads on ballistic missile submarines, and 300 warheads deliverable from strategic bombers, with another 2,000 NSNW on theater-range land-attack and anti-ship missiles, as well as on hypersonic cruise missiles and gravity bombs. In this scenario, China may also have NSNW on fractional orbital bombardment systems—space-based platforms that can drop weapons from orbit to terrestrial targets. DOD noted that China may be pursuing just such a space-based capability.<sup>39</sup>

**Rationale.** In contemporary times, China's ambitions of exerting dominance and influence extend beyond Asia.<sup>40</sup> As the authors have previously noted, "During the 19th National Party Congress, Xi emphasized China's rise as a 'global leader in terms of composite national strength and international influence,' which will lead to "an era that sees China moving closer to center stage and making greater contributions to mankind."<sup>41</sup>

Importantly, nuclear advantage is distinct from nuclear parity. Nuclear parity refers to "a rough qualitative and quantitative equality in capability between two nuclear powers."<sup>42</sup> Comparatively, nuclear advantage "is a

condition in which a state seeks to deter and intimidate another nuclear power by having more and/or more capable nuclear weapons within a single theater or multiple theaters of operation."<sup>43</sup> In practice, nuclear advantage allows China to escalate more quickly with a reduced fear of equivalent U.S. retaliation because, in this scenario, the United States would lack the quantitative and qualitative nuclear strength to deter Chinese aggression.

For example, during a military contingency in the Indo-Pacific, China could decide to launch a nuclear-tipped DF-26 missile at an American or Japanese vessel. In this scenario, the United States lacks a proportional response, as it is unlikely to possess in-theater tactical nuclear weapons. As a result, for a nuclear response, the United States would need to consider using a strategic nuclear weapon on a non-strategic target, which can be interpreted as an escalatory action.

While deterrence and denial exist without China achieving nuclear advantage—or even parity—its achievement would enhance Chinese abilities to both deter and deny U.S. forces or, if necessary, decisively strike U.S. forces in an overwhelming manner.

Nuclear advantage also allows China to further project power across the globe and at nearly any target. With at least 500 operational nuclear warheads today, China is one of the globe's largest nuclear powers.<sup>44</sup> Compared to the United States (about 1,750) and Russia (about 3,500),<sup>45</sup> however, China's arsenal is merely a fraction of the world's primary nuclear powers. To have a modernized and "world-class" military by 2049, China will be—and is already—looking to expand its nuclear arsenal. As Xi articulated in 2017:

[We] will upgrade our military capabilities, and see that, by the year 2020, mechanization is basically achieved, [information technology] application has come a long way, and strategic capabilities have seen a big improvement. In step with our country's modernization process, we will modernize our military across the board in terms of theory, organizational structure, service personnel, and weaponry. We will make it our mission to see that by 2035, the modernization of our national defense and our forces is basically completed; and that by the mid-21st century our people's armed forces have been fully transformed into world-class forces.<sup>46</sup>

Having a nuclear arsenal that is both quantitatively and qualitatively superior to the U.S. nuclear arsenal is the best metric to assess China's modernization efforts and world-class military status. Despite its numerous problems, the U.S. military remains the single-most capable fighting force in the world.<sup>47</sup> Using American military metrics and comparing them to Chinese metrics, such as the size and strength of its nuclear arsenal, can allow China to claim global military superiority and claim itself as the world's best fighting force.

## Scenario 3: China Achieves Nuclear Primacy over Both the United States and Russia

In this scenario, China has produced and obtained 2,000 strategic nuclear weapons and 2,500 NSNW by 2035. Its nuclear stockpile will have surpassed that of Russia. China's primary motivator for achieving nuclear primacy would be uncontested Chinese military dominance.

**Arsenal and Forces.** In scenario 3, China would field roughly 400 warheads on silo-based ICBMs, 400 warheads on road-mobile ICBMs, 900 warheads on ballistic missile submarines, and 300 warheads deliverable from strategic bombers, with another 2,500 non-strategic nuclear weapons on theater-range land-attack and anti-ship missiles as well as on hypersonic cruise missiles, gravity bombs, and fractional orbital bombardment systems.

**Rationale.** In 2023, Russia possessed roughly 1,500 operationally deployed strategic weapons and 2,000 operationally deployed non-strategic weapons.<sup>48</sup> An element of this scenario's rationale is China's potential desire to deter against two nuclear powers.

While Sino-Russian cooperation has significantly increased following Russia's illegal invasion of Ukraine, the cooperation is largely based on shared interests that have yet to stand the test of time. Russia and China have a longer history of mistrust and conflicting interests, with the Sino-Soviet split in the 1960s a well-known example. Even today there remain differences that can evolve into larger-scale disputes.

For example, Chinese state media outlet *Global Times* published the "2023 edition of China's standard map"<sup>49</sup> that claimed Russia's Bolshoi Ussuriysky Island as a part of China despite both states seemingly resolving their border disputes in the 2000s.<sup>50</sup> While it is unlikely to dramatically alter Sino-Russian relations in the short-term, China's claim on Russian territory signals that China is not completely satisfied with the status quo relationship.

More broadly, it is in China's security interests to be more militarily and economically powerful than Russia. Other than having direct borders with each other, Russia and China also share borders with Japan, North Korea, and Kazakhstan. Any geopolitical crisis in East or Central Asia will result in Russian and Chinese involvement. China also strives to be an Arctic power—despite not having territories in the Arctic Circle. Combined, China may perceive Russia as a potential long-term threat to Chinese national interests, irrespective of their current rapprochement.

Threat perceptions can change if China achieves nuclear advantage over the United States. Russia, while likely remaining focused on countering NATO's nuclear posture, might grow concerned about having a near-peer nuclear-armed state on its borders. If one were to agree with Russian President Vladimir Putin's claims that NATO expansion and buildup gave Russia no choice but to attack Ukraine, one may wonder if his justification holds true for a near-peer nuclear China. As a result, China may feel inclined to pursue nuclear primacy over both the United States and Russia to protect itself against any potential Russian threats.

Achieving nuclear primacy also grants China stronger leverage in pursuing its national objectives. China may feel emboldened to use conventional forces during disputes backed by a nuclear deterrence against any escalatory actions by an opposition faction. Such aggression would most likely be leveraged against states that lack American or Russian defense commitments, as China could isolate those states, such as those in Southeast Asia, and effectively dissuade the United States or Russia from intervening.

Of course, many factors may ultimately determine what an American or Russian—or even global—response would be. It is also unclear under which scenarios China would be willing to employ nuclear weapons against non-nuclear states. But what cannot be denied is that by achieving nuclear primacy, China would have additional leverage over both nuclear and non-nuclear states that achieve its national objectives and, if it so chose, to decisively defeat opponents in times of conflict.

### Recommendations

Regardless of the nuclear future that China ultimately pursues, U.S. inaction is unacceptable. To safeguard the U.S. homeland and deter Chinese aggression through its nuclear forces, the United States should:

• **Rebuild a sufficient nuclear force to deter Chinese aggression.** The United States needs to counter China with robust warfighting and nuclear capability. It must rebuild a sufficient nuclear force to counter China's rise while still being able to hold targets at risk in Russia, North Korea, and potentially elsewhere. That does not require the United States to field as many nuclear weapons as Russia, China, and North Korea combined—but it should be larger than what the United States fields today. To that end, the United States should be prepared to field an operationally deployed strategic nuclear force that is upwards of 50 percent larger than the current U.S. nuclear arsenal of 1,550 warheads. Further, the United States should build a significantly larger and more diverse theater nuclear force that is upwards of 1,000–1,500 operationally deployed NSNW.<sup>51</sup> Actual numbers will be based in part upon the relative sizes of the Chinese, Russian, and North Korean nuclear arsenals at that time, as well as current employment strategy and U.S. nuclear doctrine.

The U.S. defense budget should accommodate a modernized U.S. arsenal and invest in technological advancements. If the United States continues to wait and nuclear modernization incurs further delays, it will not be prepared to defend against a fully nuclear-capable China.

- Sustain the nuclear modernization program of record. It is imperative that the current U.S. nuclear modernization program of record—from production of the fissile material contained in each warhead to the bombers, submarines, and missiles that carry the warheads—be sustained and supported despite the current cost and schedule overruns. Under no circumstances should the United States be relying on the Soviet-era Minuteman III, the *Ohio*-class submarine, or an aged B-2 bomber into the 2030s.
- Develop and deploy intermediate-range nuclear capabilities
  to the Western Pacific. By redeploying theater-range, low-yield
  non-strategic nuclear capabilities in the Western Pacific, the United
  States will be better prepared to deter—and, if necessary, defeat—
  Chinese aggression. Currently, the United States' only land-based
  nuclear capabilities are ICBMs located in the center of the American
  homeland. If China used a low-yield, theater-range nuclear weapon in
  the Pacific, the United States would be forced to respond with a conventional weapon or with a strategic, long-range, high-yield nuclear
  weapon generated out of the American homeland. American employment of a high-yield strategic nuclear weapon would put the American
  homeland at risk to strategic nuclear retaliation by China. The United
  States thus needs to field a low-yield nuclear capability that can be
  generated within the theater to deter Chinese introduction of nuclear

- Update and adapt its missile detection and defense posture to address Chinese theater and intercontinental missile threats. The United States needs increased capability to intercept missiles in the Indo-Pacific. By forward stationing integrated air and missile defenses in the theater, the United States can mitigate the impact of Chinese missile salvos during conflict.
- Build and field a credible conventional deterrent through increased deployment of key capabilities, to include ships, planes, and munitions, to deter Chinese aggression. If the United States is unable to field a credible, theater nuclear deterrent in the Indo-Pacific, it should field a credible conventional warfighting capability to compensate. Conventional weapons should play a central role in deterring Chinese aggression and should be specifically tailored for an Indo-Pacific theater. These include integrated air and missile defense systems, fifth-generation fighters, long-range precision fires, intermediate-range conventional missiles, anti-ship capabilities, and sufficient naval forces to control key sea lanes.

## Conclusion

As China strengthens each leg of its nuclear triad, it is striving for a security environment in which its world-class military is unrivaled and its nuclear arsenal is at a minimum on par with—and very possibly, superior to—that of the United States.

Indeed, the facts support the same conclusion: If the United States does not build the deterrent it needs, it risks becoming a second- or even thirdtier nuclear power behind Russia and China.

As such, the only logical response is for the U.S. military to meet and defend against such a scenario. By rebuilding American nuclear forces to deter an even more powerful China, the United States can keep America and its allies safe—regardless of the future China seeks to pursue.

The United States doing nothing to prepare for such a scenario is simply unacceptable.

**Andrew J. Harding** is Research Assistant in the Asian Studies Center at The Heritage Foundation. **Madelyn Heaston** is a member of the Young Leaders Program at The Heritage Foundation. **Robert Peters** is Research Fellow for Nuclear Deterrence and Missile Defense in the Douglas and Sarah Allison Center for National Security at The Heritage Foundation.

## Endnotes

- Ellie Kaufman and Barbara Starr, "US Military Nuclear Chief Sounds the Alarm About Pace of China's Nuclear Weapons Program," CNN, November 4, 2022, https://www.cnn.com/2022/11/04/politics/us-china-nuclear-weapons-warning/index.html (accessed September 4, 2024), and U.S. Department of Defense, *Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2023*, October 19, 2023, pp. 103-114, https://media.defense.gov/2023/Oct/19/2003323409/-1/-1/1/2023-MILITARY-AND-SECURITY-DEVELOPMENTS-INVOLVING-THE-PEOPLES-REPUBLIC-OF-CHINA.PDF (accessed November 6, 2024).
- 2. Robert Peters and Andrew J. Harding, "Advantage over Parity: Assessing China's Expanding Nuclear Arsenal," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3836, June 6, 2024, p. 2, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2024-06/BG3836.pdf.
- Government Accountability Office, National Nuclear Security Administration: Actions Needed to Improve Integration of Production Modernization Programs and Projects, GAO-24-106342, July 9, 2024, https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-24-106342 (accessed November 25, 2024).
- 4. Caitlin Campbell, "China's Military: The People's Liberation Army (PLA)," Congressional Research Service *Report for Congress*, June 4, 2021, https:// crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/R/R46808 (accessed December 18, 2024).
- 5. Peters and Harding, "Advantage over Parity."
- 6. This Backgrounder elected to identify and analyze three scenarios. The authors acknowledge that other scenarios are plausible.
- 7. DOD, Annual Report to Congress, p. 104.
- Robert Peters, Kyle Balzer, and Matthew Costlow, "A Misleading Metaphor: The Nuclear 'Arms Race," War on the Rocks, November 20, 2023, https:// warontherocks.com/2023/11/a-misleading-metaphor-the-nuclear-arms-race/ (accessed December 18, 2024).
- See, for example, Bruce G. Blair, Jessica Sleight, and Emma Claire Foley, *The End of Nuclear Warfighting: Moving to a Deterrence-Only Posture* (Washington, DC: September 2018), pp. 9, 33; and Ankit Panda, "New U.S. Missiles in Asia Could Increase the North Korean Nuclear Threat," *Foreign Policy*, November 14, 2019, https://foreignpolicy.com/2019/11/14/us-missiles-asia-inf-northkorea-nuclear-threat-grow/ (accessed December 18, 2024).
- 10. "History of Strategic Air and Ballistic Missile Defense Volume II (1956–1972)," CMH Publications Catalog, 2009, https://www.history.army.mil/html/ books/bmd/BMDV2.pdf (accessed November 25, 2024)
- 11. Stephen J. Cimbala and Lawrence J. Korb, "Can Minimum Deterrence Save Nuclear Arms Control?," Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, June 10, 2024, https://thebulletin.org/2024/06/can-minimum-deterrence-save-nuclear-arms-control/ (accessed November 5, 2024).
- Cimbala and Korb, "Can Minimum Deterrence Save Nuclear Arms Control?"; Office of the Secretary of Defense, *History of the Strategic Arms Competition 1947-1972*, March 1981, https://blog.nuclearsecrecy.com/wp-content/uploads/2021/10/History-of-the-Strategic-Arms-Competition-1981. pdf (accessed September 4, 2024); Albert Wohlstetter, "Is There a Strategic Arms Race?," *Foreign Policy*, No. 15 (1974), pp. 3–20, https://doi.org/10.2307/1147927 (accessed September 4, 2024).
- 13. Antony Blinken, "On the Extension of the New START Treaty with the Russian Federation," U.S. Department of State, February 3, 2021, https://www. state.gov/on-the-extension-of-the-new-start-treaty-with-the-russian-federation/ (accessed December 18, 2024).
- 14. Gerald C. Brown, "Understanding the Risks and Realities of China's Nuclear Forces," Arms Control Association, June 2021, https://www.armscontrol.org/ act/2021-06/features/understanding-risks-and-realities-chinas-nuclear-forces (accessed November 5, 2024).
- 15. DOD, Annual Report to Congress, pp. 103-104; and Hans M. Kristensen et al., "Chinese Nuclear Weapons, 2024," Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, Vol. 80, No. 1 (2024), pp. 49–72, https://doi.org/10.1080/00963402.2023.2295206. (accessed November 25, 2024).
- 16. Taylor Fravel, Arthur Sloan, and Ruth Sloan, testimony before the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, June 20, 2019, https://www. uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Fravel\_USCC%20Testimony\_FINAL.pdf. (accessed November 25, 2024).
- 17. Campbell, "China's Military."
- Kelly A. Grieco and Jennifer Kavanagh, "America Can't Surpass China's Power in Asia," Foreign Affairs, January 16, 2024, https://www.foreignaffairs. com/united-states/america-cant-surpass-chinas-power-asia (accessed November 5, 2024). See also James J. Carafano et al., "Winning the New Cold War: A Plan for Countering China," Heritage Foundation Special Report No. 270, March 28, 2023, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2023-03/ SR270\_0.pdf.
- 19. DOD, Annual Report to Congress, p. 104.
- 20. Ibid, Congress, p. 122.
- 21. Robert Peters, "Russia and China Are Running in a Nuclear Arms Race While the United States Is Jogging in Place," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3787, September 13, 2023, https://www.heritage.org/defense/report/russia-and-china-are-running-nuclear-arms-race-while-the-united-states-jogging-place.
- 22. Doug Lamborn and Robert Peters, "Modernizing America's Nukes: The Stakes of the Sentinel ICBM Project," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, March 11, 2024, https://www.heritage.org/missile-defense/commentary/modernizing-americas-nukes-the-stakes-the-sentinel-icbm-project.

- Robert Peters and Ryan Tully, "The World Is Becoming Ever More Dangerous: The President Must Revitalize the U.S. Strategic Arsenal," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 5343, March 1, 2024, https://www.heritage.org/defense/report/the-world-becoming-ever-more-dangerous-the-presidentmust-revitalize-the-us.
- 24. Robert Peters, "America's Current Nuclear Arsenal Was Built for a More Benign World," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 5330, September 7, 2023, https://www.heritage.org/defense/report/americas-current-nuclear-arsenal-was-built-more-benign-world.
- 25. Center for Arms Control and Non-Proliferation, "U.S. Nuclear Weapons Modernization: Costs and Constraints," January 22, 2021, https:// armscontrolcenter.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/01/U.S.-Nuclear-Weapons-Modernization-Costs-Constraints-Fact-Sheet.pdf (accessed November 6, 2024).
- 26. Press release, "Department of Defense Announces Results of Sentinel Nunn-McCurdy Review," DOD, July 8, 2024, https://www.defense.gov/News/ Releases/Release/Article/3829985/ (accessed November 6, 2024).
- 27. U.S. Naval Institute Staff, "GAO Report on Columbia-class Submarine Delays," USNI News, October 1, 2024, https://news.usni.org/2024/10/01/gaoreport-on-columbia-class-submarine-delays (accessed November 6, 2024).
- 28. Government Accountability Office, Nuclear Weapons: NNSA Does Not Have a Comprehensive Schedule or Cost Estimate for Pit Production Capability, GAO-23-104661, January 2023, https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-23-104661.pdf (accessed November 6, 2024).
- 29. Federation of American Scientists (@scientistsorg), "Like Hans said. Here's how the numbers actually look. Estimated Global Nuclear Warhead Inventories, 2024," X, July 30, 2024, https://x.com/scientistsorg/status/1818335235987456466 (accessed November 6, 2024) (charts and response omitted).
- 30. Tong Zhao, "What's Driving China's Nuclear Buildup?," Carnegie Endowment, August 5, 2021, https://carnegieendowment.org/posts/2021/08/whatsdriving-chinas-nuclear-buildup (accessed November 6, 2024).
- 31. Kristensen et al., "Chinese Nuclear Weapons, 2024," p. 50.
- 32. DOD, Annual Report to Congress, pp. 55-56.
- 33. Audrey Decker, "China's New Stealth Bomber 'Nowhere Near as Good' as US's, Intel Official Says," *Defense One*, April 22, 2024, https://www. defenseone.com/threats/2024/04/china-bomber/395972/ (accessed November 6, 2024).
- 34. Center for Strategic and International Studies, "DF-26," updated April 23, 2024, https://missilethreat.csis.org/missile/dong-feng-26-df-26/ (accessed November 6, 2024).
- 35. See Michael Pillsbury, The Hundred-Year Marathon: China's Secret Strategy to Replace America as the Global Superpower (New York: Henry Holt and Company, 2015); and Rush Doshi, "The Long Game: China's Grand Strategy to Displace American Order," Brookings Institution, August 2, 2021, https:// www.brookings.edu/articles/the-long-game-chinas-grand-strategy-to-displace-american-order/ (accessed November 6, 2024).
- 36. Asian treaty allies include Japan, South Korea, the Philippines, Vietnam, Thailand, Australia, the Federated States of Micronesia, the Marshall Islands, and Palau.
- For more insight on this topic, see Alastair Iain Johnston, "China's New 'Old Thinking': The Concept of Limited Deterrence," *International Security*, Vol. 20, No. 3 (1995-1996), pp. 5-42, https://doi.org/10.2307/2539138 (accessed November 6, 2024).
- 38. Eric Heginbotham et al., "Domestic Factors Could Accelerate the Evolution of China's Nuclear Posture," Rand Corporation, April 20, 2017, https://www. rand.org/pubs/research\_briefs/RB9956.html (accessed November 6, 2024).
- 39. DOD, Annual Report to Congress, p. 111.
- 40. See Carafano et. al., "Winning the New Cold War"; and Daniel Tobin, "How Xi Jinping's 'New Era' Should Have Ended U.S. Debate on Beijing's Ambitions," testimony before the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, U.S. Senate, 116th Cong., 2nd Sess., March 13, 2020, https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/testimonies/SFR%20for%20USCC%20TobinD%2020200313.pdf (accessed March 8, 2024).
- 41. Peters and Harding, "Advantage over Parity," pp. 7-8 (internal citations omitted).
- 42. Ibid, p. 4.
- 43. Ibid, "Advantage over Parity," p. 4.
- 44. DOD, Annual Report to Congress, p. 104.
- 45. Peters and Harding, "Advantage over Parity," p. 3.
- 46. Xinhua, "Full Text of Xi Jinping's Report at 19th CPC National Congress," November 3, 2017, http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/special/2017-11/03/c\_136725942.htm (accessed September 30, 2024).
- 47. Dakota L. Wood (ed.), "An Assessment of U.S. Military Power," in *2024 Index of U.S. Military Strength* (Washington, DC: Heritage Foundation, 2024), pp. 391-408, https://static.heritage.org/2023/Military\_Index/2024\_IndexOfUSMilitaryStrength.pdf (accessed November 6, 2024).
- 48. U.S. Department of State, "Report to the Senate on the Status of Tactical (Nonstrategic) Nuclear Weapons Negotiations Pursuant to Subparagraph (a) (12)(B) of the Senate Resolution of Advice and Consent to Ratification of the New START Treaty," February 9, 2023, p. 3, https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2023/05/NSNW-2023-Unclass-Report-02-09-23-1-w-no-class-markings-Accessible-2.14.2023.pdf (accessed February 26, 2024).

- 49. Global Times (@globaltimesnews), "The 2023 edition of China's standard map was officially released on Monday and launched on the website of the standard map service hosted by the Ministry of Natural Resources. This map is compiled based on the drawing method of national boundaries of China and various countries in the world," X, August 28, 2023, https://x.com/globaltimesnews/status/1696104724691570945 (accessed November 6, 2024) (map omitted).
- David Brennan, "Russia Breaks Silence Over China Map Claiming Its Territory," Newsweek, September 1, 2023, https://www.newsweek.com/russiabreaks-silence-china-map-disputed-islands-1823983 (accessed November 6, 2024).
- 51. See Robert Peters, "A Nuclear Posture Review for the Next Administration: Building the Nuclear Arsenal of the 21st Century," Heritage Foundation *Special Report* No. 287, July 30, 2024, https://www.heritage.org/defense/report/nuclear-posture-review-the-next-administration-building-the-nucleararsenal-the-21st#.